

215 575 9050 Phone

Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

September 27, 2019

Seema Verma Administrator Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services Department of Health and Human Services P.O. Box 8016 Baltimore, MD 21244-8016

RE: CMS-1715-P: CY 2020 Revisions to Payment Policies under the Physician Fee Schedule and Other Changes to Part B Payment Policies; Medicare Shared Savings Program Requirements; etc.

Dear Administrator Verma:

Thank you for soliciting feedback on the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services' (CMS') proposed regulations updating the Physician Fee Schedule (PFS), including the Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS). Provisions in these regulations—along with policies that CMS could implement in response to the agency's requests for information (RFIs)—can further advance the quality and coordination of care for patients by improving treatment for patients with substance use disorder, increasing the transparency of the financial relationships between clinicians and medical device manufacturers, and enhancing the interoperability and safety of electronic health records (EHRs).

The Pew Charitable Trusts is a non-profit research and policy organization with several initiatives focused on improving the quality and safety of patient care, facilitating the development of new medical products, and enhancing the coordination of care. Pew's health information technology initiative focuses on advancing the interoperable exchange of health data and improving the safe use of EHRs. Pew also develops and supports state and federal policies that expand access to effective treatment for substance use disorders (SUDs).

This rule makes updates to the PFS and other changes to Medicare Part B payment policies by:

- Adding Medicare enrollment of opioid treatment programs;
- Establishing bundled payments for substance use disorders;
- Requiring medical device companies to submit brand- and model-specific data to the Open Payments program; and
- Soliciting—through a series of RFIs—information on the interoperability and safe use of EHRs.

Payments for substance use disorder services will increase access to care



215 575 9050 Phone

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

202.552.2000 Phone

Medication-assisted treatment (MAT), which pairs behavioral therapy, such as counseling, with U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved medications, is the most effective way to treat opioid use disorder (OUD). Unfortunately, only about 10 percent of individuals with substance use disorder received any kind of treatment in 2018. The Medicare population has a smaller but significant treatment gap. Fewer than 25 percent of the 974,000 individuals aged 65 and older with a substance use disorder received treatment.¹

The SUPPORT Act made important advances in expanding the availability of MAT, including Section 2005, which establishes a new Medicare Part B benefit for services offered at Opioid Treatment Programs (OTPs). Pew is encouraged by CMS efforts to implement the benefits required by SUPPORT and other proposals that could advance access to MAT.

This proposed rule helps advance the availability and integration of OUD treatment services in three important ways:

- 1) Establishing Medicare payments for care coordination in office-based settings;
- 2) Establishing Medicare payments for services available at OTPs;
- 3) Soliciting feedback on Medicare payments for services in emergency departments.

Medicare payments for care coordination in office-based settings

CMS has proposed paying for care coordination as part of monthly bundled payments for Medicare beneficiaries receiving OUD treatment in office-based settings. In addition to care coordination, the bundle also includes treatment planning and counseling activities; CMS pays for medications and laboratory tests separately. CMS seeks comments on whether there should be a separately billable code or codes to describe additional resources involved in furnishing OUD treatmentrelated services after the first month, such as treatment plan revisions.

Office-based opioid treatment is outpatient treatment delivered outside OTPs and typically involves prescriptions for buprenorphine and naltrexone² in settings, including Federally Qualified Health Centers, and other primary care and psychiatry practices. Addiction medicine specialists can be involved in this type of treatment, but it often includes non-specializing physicians, nurse practitioners, and physician assistants.

Many parts of the country do not have access to office-based treatment. Nationwide, 44 percent of counties do not have a physician that is authorized to prescribe buprenorphine.³ Sixty percent of rural counties lack any waivered provider.⁴

Care coordination is an essential part of office-based treatment. The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) defines care coordination as, "organizing patient care activities and sharing information among all of the participants concerned with a patient's care to achieve safer and more effective care." Care coordination is particularly important for individuals with chronic conditions and those with more complex needs. Despite the recognition of substance use disorder



www.pewtrusts.ora

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004

202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

215 575 9050 Phone

215.575.4939 Fax

(SUD) as a chronic medical condition that is highly co-morbid with other chronic diseases,⁶ care coordination for individuals with SUDs generally lags behind coordination for other chronic conditions. For OUD patients, care coordination may involve activities related to medication management, psychosocial services and treatment of co-occurring conditions. The goal is to increase engagement and retention in treatment, manage co-morbid medical conditions, and successfully link medical and behavioral interventions.

In states that have successfully incorporated care coordination into treatment system reforms, the number of buprenorphine prescribers has increased and patient access to care has improved.⁷ Evidence-based models typically involve payments for staff, such as social workers and nurses, who help support the prescriber's management of the patient.

One example of a state successfully using care coordination to support MAT prescribers is Vermont's "hub and spoke" system, which was implemented in 2014. Patients begin treatment in specialized settings, or hubs, which stabilize patients, and provide ongoing subject matter expertise and consultation to office-based providers functioning as spokes. Spokes are community-based prescribers supported by MAT care teams consisting of a registered nurse and behavioral health providers. Duties range from arranging urine testing, authorizing pharmacy refills, diversion control, crisis management and coordinated referrals between the spoke and hub. Patients have reported decreased opioid use and emergency department visits. In addition, Vermont realized a 64 percent increase in physicians waivered to prescribe buprenorphine and a 50 percent increase in patients treated by a waivered physician. 9

Successful state reforms ultimately depend upon a sustainable payment system. Many state Medicaid programs, such as those in Virginia and Massachusetts, have built such a system by reimbursing providers for care coordination and other elements of care. Adding Medicare payments for care coordination will provide additional incentives to providers to build out office-based treatment and provide a sustainable source of funding in a way that federal State Opioid Response grants do not.¹⁰

CMS' proposed Medicare payments for care coordination as part of the bundle payments for office-based treatment represent an opportunity to build on Medicaid reforms and provide long-term support for grant-funded reforms occurring at the state level. To ensure success, it is important to provide flexibility for office-based practices seeking to incorporate OUD treatment. As proposed, the bundles require individual therapy, group therapy and counseling, but this may not be feasible for practices that could otherwise benefit from care coordination services, particularly those in rural areas or with limited access to a counselor workforce. Further, counseling is one aspect of MAT, but patients may benefit from OUD medications without counseling. ¹¹ Pew agrees with the assessment by CMS that "treatment for OUD can vary, and that MAT alone has demonstrated efficacy." However, existing evaluation and management codes may not adequately capture the activities necessary to prescribe OUD medications in office-based settings. Counseling should be covered and available, but requirements for the service should not be a barrier to medication access and coordinated care.



215 575 9050 Phone

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

202.552.2299 Fax

Recommendation:

CMS should review existing evaluation and management codes to ensure they adequately capture all the activities necessary to support prescribing OUD medications and coordinate care in office-based settings. If the existing codes are inadequate, CMS should establish Medicare payments for care coordination in all office-based settings, without requirements for counseling or other behavioral health services. Care coordination payments could encompass activities such as urine drug screens, crisis management, referrals to specialists and counselors, as needed, that are coordinated by support staff such as nurses, counselors or social workers. This change would reflect the reality that OUD treatment spans settings with and without onsite counseling, and includes situations where medication is prescribed but counseling is unavailable or undesired. Further, this change would support practices that would benefit from care coordination, but are unable to provide onsite counseling.

Medicare payments for services at Opioid Treatment Programs

CMS has proposed a series of bundled Medicare rates to pay for medication and non-medication services provided at OTPs. Pew applauds CMS for implementing this provision of the SUPPORT Act. Payment barriers, such as the lack of Medicaid coverage in some states and Medicare coverage nationwide, have contributed to a siloed system of care. In particular, many SUD treatment facilities do not accept insurance. In 2018, one-third of facilities did not accept Medicaid and nearly two-thirds did not accept Medicare. 12 Medicare payments to OTPs will help increase the number of treatment providers accepting this type of insurance and will advance access to these facilities in a meaningful way.

Pew supports the creation of multiple bundles that cover treatment scenarios for all types of MAT. Patients should have access to multiple medications to ensure they receive the treatment that is appropriate for them. OTPs are the only location where all three approved MAT medications can be made available, allowing patients and practitioners to choose the most appropriate treatment path. Payment options that allow for patients' various medication and psychosocial needs is critical in ensuring they receive appropriate care.

Establishing a \$0 copay will minimize barriers to patient access to OUD treatment services, especially for low-income patients. In 2018, 38 percent of individuals with a substance use disorder were below 200 percent of the federal poverty level. 13

Pew supports CMS' decision not to propose additional conditions on OTPs for participation in Medicare beyond existing SAMHSA certification and accreditation requirements. In addition to federal requirements, OTPs may face state and local regulation. Additional requirements for participation in Medicare could have become a barrier for OTPs.

The use of methadone to manage OUD is supported by decades of evidence in reducing illicit opioid use and mortality. OTPs are critical providers of MAT because they are the only facilities



901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org 215.575.9050 Phone 215.575.4939 Fax

202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

that dispense methadone for OUD. They also deliver other forms of MAT, counseling and other services. Patients receiving methadone must undergo supervised medication dosing, which generally occurs daily at the OTP. Therefore, these facilities are a hub of OUD treatment activity that should be coordinated with primary care providers.

Recommendations:

- CMS seeks comment on whether intake activities, which may include services such as an initial physical examination, initial assessments and preparation of a treatment plan, as well as periodic assessments, should be included in the definition of OUD treatment services. The SUPPORT Act did not specifically require coverage of intake activities, but federal regulations require initial and periodic assessments.¹⁴ Therefore, CMS should use its implementation discretion to cover these services. Pew sees various paths CMS could take to implement coverage, such as including it in the proposed bundles or creating a new standalone bundle for treatment initiation. Pew recommends that CMS ensure that all services required by federal OTP regulations and SAMHSA guidelines are covered and adequately compensated.
- Additionally, CMS should review existing evaluation and management codes and consider paying for care coordination within OTPs. Twenty-two percent of Medicare beneficiaries have five or more chronic conditions.¹⁵ Therefore, it is imperative that care received by other providers and specialists is coordinated. People with an SUD have a wide range of health conditions that are directly related to those disorders, such as cardiomyopathy, gastritis, and cirrhosis of the liver.¹⁶ Like other chronic diseases, untreated SUDs can result in injury, disability, and death.¹⁷ Coordinated care also would be in line with SAMHSA guidance, which recommends that OTP physicians treat co-occurring conditions directly and by coordination. "OTP physicians can prescribe medication as appropriate for co-occurring medical and psychiatric disorders. Program staff should provide care coordination, making referrals for medical and psychiatric treatment when indicated."¹⁸

If CMS determines that the existing evaluation and management codes, such as codes for behavioral health integration services under the Psychiatric Collaborative Care Model, ¹⁹ are adequate for care coordination, the agency could allow OTPs to use them. Alternatively, CMS could add care coordination activities to the proposed OTP bundles.

Medicare payment for services provided in emergency departments

CMS seeks feedback on the use of MAT in the emergency department setting, including initiation of MAT and the potential for either referral or follow-up care, as well as the potential for administration of long-acting MAT agents in this setting. Pew encourages CMS to propose payments for OUD treatment initiation in emergency departments in future rulemakings.



215.575.9050 Phone 215.575.4939 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

The national rate of overdose-related visits to emergency departments nearly doubled between 2005 and 2014.²⁰ Hospital-based care represents a critical opportunity to initiate treatment and connect people with OUD to care.²¹ Patients who receive information about drug treatment in the hospital post-overdose are more likely to seek treatment.²²

Recognizing the potential to initiate care in emergency rooms, federal regulations allow the administration of methadone and buprenorphine in emergency situations to treat withdrawal symptoms and arrange for treatment.²³ In these cases, methadone can be administered outside of an OTP and physicians do not need the waiver typically required to prescribe buprenorphine, though treatment can last no longer than three days.

Initiating MAT with buprenorphine in the emergency department produces better health outcomes²⁴ and is cost-effective²⁵ compared with other approaches. A randomized clinical trial showed that more patients were engaged in treatment 30 days after buprenorphine was initiated in the emergency department and coupled with a referral, compared to interventions that did not include buprenorphine.²⁶ Another study found that emergency department induction of buprenorphine was more cost-effective than either brief intervention or referral upon discharge.²⁷

Emergency departments represent a critical opportunity to initiate care, but it is necessary to transition patients to long-term care for this chronic condition. States have implemented a variety of programs to connect patients to care from the emergency department to community-based providers:

- In Ohio, the Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services used a federal grant to fund emergency departments that implemented a model of care encouraging treatment initiation and the transition of patients from the hospital to intermediary primary care while they await specialized care at OTPs or office-based opioid treatment (OBOT). This redesign has allowed hospitals to hire primary care providers as case managers to transition patients.²⁸
- Rhode Island's AnchorED program connects patients with a certified peer recovery specialist prior to discharge from the emergency department. Peer recovery specialists maintain follow-up with the patient for 10 days following release from the emergency department to aid in navigating the treatment system and support their recovery. More than 1,400 individuals met with a peer recovery coach in the emergency department through AnchorED during the first 29 months of the program and more than 80 percent of those individuals engaged in recovery support services upon discharge.²⁹ Peer recovery specialists are required as part of Rhode Island's Levels of Care for Emergency Departments and Hospitals, which also outline standards for diagnosing and treating OUD in these settings.³⁰
- In 2015, New Jersey implemented the Opioid Overdose Recovery Program, a care coordination program modeled after AnchorED, to facilitate the entry of individuals who



215 575 9050 Phone

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

202.552.2299 Fax

receive naloxone into SUD treatment. Of the 293 overdose patients admitted to emergency departments in five counties from January 2016 to June 2016, roughly 37 percent (109 patients) entered treatment. 31

Recommendation:

- Pew encourages CMS to propose payments for OUD treatment initiation in emergency departments in future rulemakings.
- Additionally, CMS should consider payments for emergency department-specific activities to ensure referrals to long-term treatment and follow-up care after care begins. This includes paying for staff activities such as scheduling follow-up appointments after treatment initiation, and arranging access to supportive services.

Addition of device identifiers to Open Payments would add more transparency

The Open Payments program, which implements provisions of the Physician Payments Sunshine Act signed into law as section 6002 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, CMS gives the public easily accessible and understandable information about the financial relationships between medical product manufacturers and clinicians. The National Academy of Medicine formerly called the Institute of Medicine—has said that these financial relationships "present the risk of undue influence on professional judgments and thereby may jeopardize the integrity of scientific investigations, the objectivity of medical education, the quality of patient care, and the public's trust in medicine."32

Through the Open Payments program, medical product manufacturers must report any transfers of value to clinicians, including fees associated with speaking engagements to discuss a particular drug or medical device. As part of those reports, manufacturers must also list the name of the product associated with the fee. In addition, for drugs, CMS requires the submission of national drug codes (NDCs), which indicate product-specific information, such as the brand and strength. CMS does not currently require the use of similar codes for medical devices.

However, the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Office of the Inspector General (OIG), in a report published last year, found that the submitted drug and device names are often invalid, and that the drug names often do not align with the submitted NDCs.³³ To address these problems, the HHS OIG recommended that CMS use FDA or other data to validate the submitted NDCs, and require more specific device information.

The addition of UDI data to the Open Payments program would meet those recommendations by making available more specific device data and enabling CMS to validate the information submitted against an FDA database that contains device identifiers. Specifically, CMS proposed adding the device identifier portion of UDI—which indicates the brand and model of product but lacks other aspects of the code, such as a manufacturing date.



2005 Market Street, Suite 1700 215.575.9050 Phone Philadelphia, PA 19103-7077 215.575.4939 Fax

Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

Adding these device identifiers to the Open Payments database will ensure that the availability of analogous information on medical technology and drugs. This information would allow consumers making medical decisions to better understand the financial relationships between clinicians treating them and device manufacturers.

Wider adoption of UDI, through claims, would amplify benefits

In the proposed rule, CMS indicates that the UDI system has become increasingly adopted, making it feasible to add device identifiers to the Open Payments database. As an example of this phenomenon, CMS points to regulations from the Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology, which has required electronic health records be able to document the UDIs of implants used in care.

In this proposed rule, CMS rightly recognized that the more widespread use of the UDI system provides greater product-specific visibility. With that recognition, CMS should also take steps to provide product-specific transparency in another agency priority: the more effective use of health insurance claims data to improve patient care.

CMS has repeatedly emphasized the value of claims data

As part of recent rulemaking, CMS has advanced policies that would equip patients with data held by health plans, including claims information. Previously through the Blue Button 2.0 program, CMS ensured that patients can download their Medicare claims data. Now, via regulations proposed earlier this year, CMS proposed to extend that capability for patients with insurance coverage by private health plans, thus giving them a holistic understanding of the services and treatments that they have received from different health care providers.

Equipping patients with this information builds on previous efforts from CMS to leverage claims to enhance care, including by providing increased access to the data by researchers working to identify ways to improve care quality and reduce costs. For example, in prior policies CMS has underscored that the analysis of claims data can help identify opportunities to improve care quality and made Medicare Advantage, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Medicaid claims data available for researchers.³⁴

Claims are especially useful for patients and researchers because, unlike other information sources, they contain data for nearly every encounter with the health care system for a specific individual. For example, claims information collected over many years may contain data showing that a patient received a specific prescription drug, had surgery, and visited the emergency department all in different health care systems. Claims transmissions from health care providers to payers are already standardized, resulting in easier aggregation of information across the health care system. It is precisely this characteristic of claims that has made them a valuable source of information for researchers to evaluate quality and safety.



901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

202.552.2000 Phone

215 575 9050 Phone

CMS indicates that it has advanced these policies around claims data because of challenges in aggregating clinical data from EHRs. As CMS states in this proposed rule, "Whereas EHR data is frequently locked in closed, disparate health systems, care and treatment information in the form of claims and encounter data is comprehensively combined in a patient's claims and billing history."

Adding device identifiers to claims would fill a key gap

CMS' efforts to have patients access their claims data and provide researchers with this information, while laudable, omit one critical element particularly important for the Medicare population. Currently, claims only indicate that a particular procedure was performed—for example, a total knee replacement—but not the brand and model of implant used. Just as with the gap in specificity in the Open Payments program, adding the device identifier to claims can provide the product-level detail to give patients, clinicians, and researchers additional information on the medical technology used to sustain life and support care.³⁵

Along with equipping patients with this information, adding device identifiers to claims would help detect problems sooner—averting patient harm associated with faulty implants. Some medical implants, according to analyses of data submitted to FDA, have accounted for tens of thousands of patient injuries—including death.³⁶

Incorporating device identifiers in claims can also generate savings. The HHS OIG has found that the failures of just seven types of cardiac implants cost Medicare \$1.5 billion to treat affected patients, and an additional \$140 million directly to beneficiaries in out-of-pocket costs. OIG recommended the addition of device identifiers to claims to detect these problems sooner, saving lives and money.

This policy also has support from the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission and other groups from across the health care system—including health plans, large hospital systems, clinical societies that represent physicians who implant these products, patient groups, and many other organizations.³⁷ Adding device identifiers to claims has also generated bipartisan support in Congress. The private committee—called X12—responsible for maintaining the standard claims transaction used by Medicare, Medicaid and other health plans has issued draft recommendations to add device identifiers to claims as part of the next update to the transaction.

For CMS to effectively meet its objectives of ensuring that patients have access to their data including from claims—and providing researchers with information to evaluate care, the agency should ensure that claims contain critical information on the products used, especially given that Medicare beneficiaries frequently receive implanted devices. Consequently, CMS should further advance this commonsense policy by supporting the addition of device identifiers to claims in the final X12 recommendation and adopting this change through rulemaking.

Patient access to health data, interoperability improves care coordination



901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

202.552.2299 Fax

215 575 9050 Phone

CMS has recently issued regulations to improve patient access to some of their health information, such as records held by insurance companies. To further accelerate that goal, CMS in the PFS issued an RFI seeking comment on steps the agency could take to provide patients with persistent and immediate access to their health data and to address patient matching challenges.

APIs can support persistent and immediate access to information

In recent years, CMS has issued regulations aimed at improving patient access to their health information, including through the launch of MyHealthEData—a cross agency initiative to give individuals control over their data. For example, as part of MIPS, CMS requires that health care providers grant patients access to their medical information through a mobile application of their choice, ensuring that individuals will be able to access their record remotely no matter where they are or when they need the information. In this RFI, CMS seeks comments on how to make it easier and faster for patients to access their information. Specifically, CMS requests information on how to ensure both immediate (e.g. within one business day) and persistent (e.g. that the individual would not have to re-demonstrate their identity) access to data.

Meeting CMS's goal of immediate and persistent patient access to data requires the use of standard application programming interfaces (APIs), which are software tools that allow different technologies to more easily communicate. For providers to use APIs effectively to communicate information, data should be represented in a standardized format—which allows different health systems using a variety of EHR vendors to exchange records more effectively. The Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology (ONC), the agency that regulates EHRs, recently issued proposed regulations that include new proposals for EHRs to have standards-based APIs that can allow for the easy access, exchange, and use of health data. If finalized as written, EHR software developers would have approximately two years from publication of the final rule to implement APIs using the industry agreed-upon Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources (FHIR) standard in their technology. By using FHIR—as well as associated implementation guides that describe further how data should be represented developers and providers will be able to exchange information more easily.

CMS should continue to work with ONC to ensure that, where possible, health data are standardized and shareable via APIs. ONC developed the proposed U.S. Core Data for Interoperability (USCDI), a set of data that all EHR vendors must make available via APIs. CMS should work with ONC to expand the USCDI to more data elements, such as radiographic images or other data that are important but difficult to exchange.

In addition, CMS requests comments on whether the agency should grant health care providers a MIPS bonus for adopting standards-based APIs, as called for in ONC's rule, prior to the requirements for the use of these tools taking effect in approximately two years. Pew supports MIPS bonus payments for early implementers of APIs that meet the proposed ONC criteria.



www.pewtrusts.org

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004

202.552.2299 Fax

215 575 9050 Phone

CMS can take further steps to improve patient matching

CMS also requests information on actions that the agency can take to improve patient matching, which refers to the ability to link records for the same patient across different sites of care. In issuing this RFI, CMS correctly recognizes that to achieve interoperable exchange of medical data, health organizations must also know that they are communicating about the same person. Presently, up to half of the information exchanges made by health care organizations may fail to accurately match records for the same patient.

To accurately match records held at different health care facilities, organizations typically compare patients' names, dates of birth, and other demographic data to determine if records refer to the same individual. Health care facilities use algorithms to conduct these matches, and also employ staff to manually review records. This process often fails to accurately link records because of: typos entered into the system; similarities in names, birth dates or addresses among different patients; changing information, such as when individuals move or get married; among other reasons.

Pew research has shown that the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) can take two steps to improve patient matching:

- First, HHS should require the use of standards for certain demographic data elements. In Pew-funded research published in the Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association, experts at Indiana University studied whether the standardization of different data elements improves patient matching rates. ³⁸ The research revealed that the standardization of address to the standards employed by U.S. Postal Service (USPS) which details the preferred abbreviations for street suffixes and states, for example would improve match rates by approximately 3 percent. An organization with a match rate of 85 percent could see its unlinked records reduced by 20 percent with standardization of address alone. One technology developer indicated that this would help their system match an additional tens of thousands of records per day. Separately, standardizing last name to the standard used by the Council for Affordable Quality Healthcare—while showing limited utility on its own—would further improve match rates when coupled with address standardization. The research indicated that standardizing last name in conjunction with address could improve match rates from, for example, approximately 81 to 91 percent, which would reduce the number of unmatched records by half.
- HHS should encourage greater availability of other regularly collected demographic data elements for patient matching. ONC currently requires EHRs to make some demographic data—such as name and birth date—available for matching. However, health records contain other demographic data routinely collected that aren't typically used or made available to match records. For example, research published in 2017 showed that email addresses are already being captured in more than half of patient records.³⁹ The documentation of email is likely higher today given the adoption of patient-facing tools,



2005 Market Street, Suite 1700 215.575.9050 Phone Philadelphia, PA 19103-7077 215.575.4939 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

202.552.2299 Fax

like portals, that often require emails to register. Greater use of data elements—like email address—could improve patient matching rates.

CMS can take several steps to advance enhanced data standardization and availability of more elements for matching.

- Use payment policies: CMS could issue regulations to add patient matching to payment policies. For example, CMS could require demographic data standardization and availability as part of the conditions of participation (CoP) for Medicare. Such an approach would mirror a proposed CoP from CMS to require health care providers to notify primary care physicians when their patients are admitted to, discharged from, or transferred (ADT) from the hospital. 40 Both the ADT notifications and effective patient matching support care coordination, which in turn can improve the safety and quality of care. Similarly, CMS could embed patient matching requirements into the Promoting Interoperability program, through which hospitals and health care providers obtain points toward quality scores that affect reimbursement. CMS could add patient matching requirements as a prerequisite to participation in the Promoting Interoperability program (much like how the agency requires the use of EHRs certified to certain standards), embed patient matching as a stand-alone objective, or include it in objectives related to the sending and receiving of health information. CMS could include patient matching requirements as necessary to obtain some points under the program or as bonus points. However, given that the benefits of address standardization and more data for matching only accrue if implemented widely, a bonus point-based approach would likely not achieve the full potential of this approach.
- Enter a cross-agency MOU: CMS could enter into a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with ONC and USPS for the agencies to prioritize patient matching in a synchronous manner. Such an MOU could ensure that—for example—ONC requires EHRs to format address according to the USPS guidelines, and for the Postal Service to allow the health care industry to use its web-based technologies to convert addresses into the correct standard for nonshipping purposes.
- Coordinate with ONC: Finally, CMS could coordinate directly with ONC to add patient matching requirements to its regulations. In response to an ONC RFI on patient matching earlier this year, many organizations—from health plans to EHR developers to hospitals—urged the agency to adopt greater standardization of data. 41 CMS should work directly with ONC to encourage EHR developers to advance these patient matching approaches.

By taking these steps—or a combination of them—CMS can accelerate data-driven policy reforms to improve patient matching.

Data outside clinical settings provides necessary context



215 575 9050 Phone

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

202.552.2299 Fax

CMS also requests comment on ways to capture and use patient generated health data (PGHD) such as data from personal devices, including wearable fitness trackers. However, PGHD can also include other, critical information, such as advance directives, birth plans, or other documents describing care.

Providers often base their care decisions on information collected in health care settings, such as vital signs, symptoms, and lab results. While this information is essential, data collected outside the clinical visit can provide additional context and reduce critical information gaps, such as recent changes in the patient's condition or messages from the patient about the kind of care they would like to receive. Wearable fitness trackers or sensors can provide an opportunity to monitor and track patients' activity, which could help improve care management. And, birth plans can impact the way patients obtain care during labor.

While many EHRs have the ability for patients to receive information—such as on their smartphones—these systems typically don't support the ability of individuals to contribute information, such as flagging errors or providing data in a standard manner. Allowing this writeaccess capability would enable patients to update their information, such as address or medications, or directly communicate with their care team.

CMS should work with ONC to ensure that patients have the ability to contribute data on their care. That capability requires data to be captured electronically in a standardized way, so it is more easily interpreted and displayed to clinicians by the receiving EHR. Otherwise, information provided by patients may not be effectively integrated into their medical records. CMS and ONC have already advanced standard APIs to help extract information from EHRs in a uniform way; the agencies should take a similar approach to support the input of data back into EHRs.

To best support this capability, the data provided by patients should also have provenance information, which indicates its origin. By including provenance, future providers would know whether the data originated from the patient, another clinician, or from a device.

CMS should embed EHR safety into its policies

In the PFS proposed rule, CMS also seeks information on how the agency can encourage the safe use of EHRs, as the layout, design and implantation of systems can contribute to medical errors. Specifically, CMS seeks information on how the agency can encourage adoption of the Safety Assurance Factors for EHR Resilience (SAFER) Guides—which document a series of best practices for health care organizations to self-assess their medical record systems—or alternatives by providers, including by awarding bonus points to Promoting Interoperability score.

EHR safety challenges can arise due to—in part—system usability, which refers to whether clinicians can efficiently and effectively interact with the technology. Usability challenges can



215 575 9050 Phone

202.552.2299 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

result from the initial design of systems, how they are customized by facilities, unique workflows, user training, and other factors. 42 Usability-related safety problems can emerge due to confusing interfaces to complete tasks, the need to develop workarounds, an overabundance of unnecessary alerts, and many other issues given the central role that EHRs increasingly have in helping clinicians order procedures, review health information, and obtain decision support.⁴³ For example, research published last year in *Health Affairs* showed that EHR usability contributed to approximately a third of 9000 medication errors examined across just three health care organizations that care for children; 609 of these usability related events reached the patients. 44 In one case involving the birth of newborn twins, clinicians could not create a record for one of the infants, which delayed a necessary blood transfusion that was ultimately ordered for the sibling as a workaround. ⁴⁵ In another case, a clinician entered a child's weight in pounds when the EHR was configured in kilograms, doubling the child's weight and resulting in the patient receiving twice the appropriate medication dose. 46

Opportunities for CMS to improve EHR safety

Pew supports CMS' approach to use the Promoting Interoperability program—either through attestation or reporting requirements—to encourage health care provider adoption of strategies to improve the safety of EHRs. CMS could consider the following options:

SAFER Guides

ONC publishes nine SAFER Guides on a range of EHR-related safety topics. Despite their ability to assist with implementation of EHRs in all types of health care facilities, their uptake has been low; out of eight organizations surveyed, only 25 of 140—or 18 percent—of the recommendations were fully implemented, according to a study published in April 2018.⁴⁷ In the RFI, CMS requests input on how to advance the use of two of these SAFER Guides: High Priority Practices and Organizational Responsibilities.

The High Priority Practices guide focuses on factors that represent the greatest risk and suggests broadly applicable actions that health systems can take to address challenges, such as creating processes for EHR downtime. For some of the aspects of this guide, CMS could obtain attestation—such as whether downtime plans exist. For other aspects of the guide, CMS could require numeric reporting. For example, one practice in the guide encourages hospitals to measure the number of orders submitted on paper as opposed to through the EHR. CMS could request the percent of orders submitted electronically (with the numerator being electronic orders and the denominator being all orders).

The second guide, Organizational Responsibilities, focuses on the steps that each individual from leaders to everyone involved in direct patient care—can take to improve safety. For example, the guide calls for the creation of a safety committee that includes doctors, nurses, and others involved in the care process. Any major decisions regarding the EHR should involve this committee. CMS could provide a MIPS bonus for the facilities that electronically attest to adherence with these practices.



215.575.9050 Phone

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.ora

202.552.2299 Fax

CMS could increase use of the SAFER Guides by providing Promoting Interoperability points to hospitals and health care providers that practice in a facility that used the guides within a given fiscal year.

Use of usability testing tools

Health care organizations could also use testing tools to assess the usability and safety of their systems. For example, the Leapfrog Group—a non-profit organization founded by large employers to improve safety, quality and affordability in health care—developed a computerized physician order entry (CPOE) tool to assess EHRs' ability to alert clinicians to common, serious, and sometimes fatal medication ordering errors. The tool examines the implemented EHR within hospitals to provide both an overall score and for ten subcategories that represent areas where serious adverse events can occur.

The Leapfrog CPOE Tool—which has been endorsed by the National Quality Forum (NQF) and has been part of Leapfrog's annual, voluntary hospital survey since 2008—is already widely used and therefore would not introduce a significant new burden on many health care providers. Nearly 2000 inpatient facilities in both 2017 and 2018 completed the test. ⁴⁸ An ambulatory module is in development and expected to be publicly released in 2021.

The use of the Leapfrog tool has been associated with increased ability to detect medication errors. In research published in July 2019, new data shows that EHRs that engaged in annual testing throughout an eight-year term saw their EHRs' ability to detect medication problems rise to 70.3 percent in 2016. In contrast, those who tested at least once but not every year over that same term only had a score of 61.6 percent. This difference shows that a dedicated focus on quality and safety—including through the use of the Leapfrog test—can help avert harm.

Given the correlation of frequent testing with better error detection, CMS can encourage use of the Leapfrog tool—or something similar—so that providers are aware of the gaps in their system. With the release of the ambulatory module in 2021, CMS could accelerate adoption among physician offices and outpatient clinics. CMS could both offer bonus points in the Promoting Interoperability program for health care providers that use a test in a given year, and—in the future—offer additional points for improving the score over time, which would promote the implementation of similar steps that can enhance quality and safety.

Adoption of best practices

Many organizations have also developed best practices for health care providers to implement that can improve the safe use of EHRs. For example, last year, the American Medical Association, MedStar's National Center for Human Factors in Health Care, and Pew released a report that provides health care providers and EHR developers with best practices to improve the usability and safety of their EHRs. 49 Examples of best practices include establishing codes of conduct, creating safety teams, implementing training programs, and using rigorous use-case test scenarios to identify EHR challenges that could introduce harm.



2005 Market Street, Suite 1700 215.575.9050 Phone Philadelphia, PA 19103-7077 215.575.4939 Fax

Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

CMS could encourage adoption of the best practices by offering Promoting Interoperability bonus points for health care providers that attest to implementing the best practices.

In addition, organizations that accredit EHRs may soon develop safety-specific programs to certify that these technologies were developed in a manner to detect hazards prior to implementation. Under such a system, these organizations may offer voluntary accreditation for EHRs that meet certain safety-specific requirements. CMS could consider providing health care providers with Promoting Interoperability bonus points if using EHRs that obtain a safetyspecific accreditation.

Finally, MedStar and Pew continue to collaborate on identifying opportunities to improve the safety and usability of EHRs, including through the identification of steps that hospital accreditation organizations—such as the Joint Commission—can take. CMS, in working with these accreditation organizations, could also advance many of these best practices.

EHR safety measures

CMS could also adopt existing EHR safety measures. In February 2016, NQF published a report that identified nine key health information technology-related safety areas with concepts that could be adapted into CMS measures. For example, the report provides concept ideas on clinical decision support; user-centered design; system downtime; and other areas. CMS could provide a Promoting Interoperability bonus points for attesting that the facility has established an EHR testing program and that a percentage of the EHR users undergo that test. CMS can provide an additional bonus the following year if the test scores improve.

NQF has also endorsed an additional measure that uses audit or log file data—the digital record of what happens within an EHR, such as the ordering of a medication and the retracting of that order—related to when clinicians order medications on the improper patient.⁵⁰ Implementation of this measure provides another means to improve safety within an EHR. CMS could provide Promoting Interoperability bonus points for facilities that implement the retract and reorder measure.

As CMS examines how to incorporate EHR safety into the Promoting Interoperability program, these ideas offer steps that health care providers can take to reduce harm associated with the use of technology.

Conclusion

In these proposed regulations, CMS makes strides to improve treatment for patients with OUD and advance greater transparency in the financial relationships between medical device manufacturers and clinicians, and also seeks comment on opportunities to enhance the safety and coordination of care.

In finalizing the regulations and reviewing comments to the RFIs, CMS should:



215.575.9050 Phone 215.575.4939 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org

202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

- Review existing evaluation and management codes to ensure they adequately capture all
 the activities necessary to support prescribing OUD medications and coordinate care in
 office-based settings;
- Cover OTP intake activities, such as initial physical examination, initial assessments, preparation of a treatment plan, and periodic assessments;
- Review existing evaluation and management codes and consider paying for care coordination within OTPs:
- Propose payments for OUD treatment initiation in emergency departments in future rulemakings;
- Consider payments for emergency department-specific activities to ensure referrals to long-term treatment and follow-up care after care begins;
- Require medical device manufacturers to submit product-specific information to the Open Payments database;
- Incorporate medical device identifiers to health insurance claims;
- Grant patients persistent and immediate access to their health data;
- Provide a payment bonus for health care providers that accelerate adoption of standardsbased APIs;
- Support greater standardization of demographic data used to match records located in different facilities;
- Coordinate with ONC to enable patients to input data into their health records; and
- Offer payment bonus points to health care providers that prioritize the safety of EHR systems.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on these proposed regulations. Should you have any questions or if Pew can be of assistance, please contact me at (202)-540-6392 or acoukell@pewtrusts.org.

Allan Coukell Senior Director, Health Programs The Pew Charitable Trusts

¹ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables," (2019), https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2018-nsduh-detailed-tables.

² American Society of Addiction Medicine,

Public Policy Statement on the Regulation of Office-Based Opioid Treatment https://www.asam.org/advocacy/find-a-policy-statement/view-policy-statement/public-policy-statements/2018/01/18/regulation-of-office-based-opioid-treatment.



215.575.9050 Phone 215.575.4939 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

- ³ C. Holly A. Andrilla et al., "Geographic Distribution of Providers with a DEA Waiver to Prescribe Buprenorphine for the Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder: A 5-Year Update," *The Journal of Rural Health* 35, no. 1 (2019): 108-112, doi: 10.1111/jrh.12307.
- ⁴ C. Holly A. Andrilla, Cynthia Coulthard, and Doug G. Patterson, "Prescribing practices of rural physicians waivered to prescribe buprenorphine," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 54, no. 6 (2018): S208-S214, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.02.006.
- ⁵ "Care Coordination," Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, accessed September 25, 2019, https://www.ahrq.gov/ncepcr/care/coordination.html.
- ⁶ "Common Comorbidities," Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, accessed September 25, 2019, https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/treatment/common-comorbidities.
- ⁷ John R. Brooklyn and Stacey C. Sigmon, "Vermont Hub-and-Spoke Model of Care for Opioid Use Disorder: Development, Implementation, and Impact," Journal of Addiction Medicine 11, no. 4 (2017): 286-292, http://dx.doi.org/doi:10.1097/ADM.0000000000000000010.; Virginia Commonwealth University, "Addiction and Recovery Treatment Services: Access and Utilization during the First Year (April 2017 March 2018)", (2018), http://www.dmas.virginia.gov/files/links/1625/ARTS%20one-year%20report%20(08.09.2018).pdf. "Hub & Spoke Model Evaluation," Vermont Department of Health, accessed September 25, 2019, https://www.healthvermont.gov/sites/default/files/documents/pdf/ADAP_Hub_and_Spoke_Evaluation_Brief_2018
- 1.pdf.

 9 John R. Brooklyn and Stacey C. Sigmon, "Vermont Hub-and-Spoke Model of Care for Opioid Use Disorder: Development, Implementation, and Impact," Journal of Addiction Medicine 11, no. 4 (2017): 286-292, http://dx.doi.org/doi:10.1097/ADM.00000000000310.
- ¹⁰ https://www.samhsa.gov/grants/grant-announcements/ti-18-015
- ¹¹ Stephen A. Martin et al., "The Next Stage of Buprenorphine Care for Opioid Use Disorder," *Annals of Internal Medicine* 169, no. 9 (2018):628-635, doi: 10.7326/M18-1652.
- ¹² Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS): 2018, Data on Substance Abuse Treatment Facilities," (2019), https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/national-survey-substance-abuse-treatment-services-n-ssats-2018-data-substance-abuse.
- ¹³ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables," (2019), https://www.samhsa.gov/data/report/2018-nsduh-detailed-tables.
- ¹⁴ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Federal Guidelines for Opioid Treatment Programs," January 2015, https://store.samhsa.gov/system/files/pep15-fedguideotp.pdf.
- ¹⁵ Kaiser Family Foundation, "An Overview of Medicare," February 2019, https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/an-overview-of-medicare/.
- ¹⁶ Bouchery ER et al., *Medicaid Substance Abuse Treatment Spending: Final Report*, US Department of Health and Human Services, September 2012.
- ¹⁷ Watkins, KE et al., *Implementing the Chronic Care Model for Opioid and Alcohol Use Disorders in Primary Care*, Progress in Community Health Partnerships, January 2017.
- ¹⁸ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Federal Guidelines for Opioid Treatment Programs," January 2015, https://store.samhsa.gov/system/files/pep15-fedguideotp.pdf.
- ¹⁹ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Behavioral Health Integration Services," May 2019, https://www.cms.gov/Outreach-and-Education/Medicare-Learning-Network-MLN/MLNProducts/Downloads/BehavioralHealthIntegration.pdf.
- ²⁰ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, "Statistical Brief #219: Opioid-Related Inpatient Stays and Emergency Department Visits by State, 2009-2014," (2017), https://www.hcup-us.ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb219-Opioid-Hospital-Stays-ED-Visits-by-State.pdf.
- ²¹ Laura C. Fanucchi et al., "In-hospital illicit drug use, substance use disorders, and acceptance of residential treatment in a prospective pilot needs assessment of hospitalized adults with severe infections from injecting drugs," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 92 (2018); 64-69, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2018.06.011.



215.575.9050 Phone 215.575.4939 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

- ²² Robin A. Pollini, Lisa McCall, Shruti H. Mehta, David Vlahov, and Steffanie A. Strathdee, "Non-fatal overdose and subsequent drug treatment among injection drug users," *Drug and alcohol dependence* 83, no. 2 (2006): 104-110
- ²³ U.S. Department of Justice, Title 21 Code of Federal Regulations Part 1306 Prescriptions (2005), https://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/21cfr/cfr/1306/1306_07.htm.
- ²⁴ Gail D'Onofrio et al, "Emergency Department-Initiated Buprenorphine for Opioid Dependence with Continuation in Primary Care: Outcomes During and After Intervention." *Journal of general internal medicine* vol. 32,6 (2017): 660-666. doi:10.1007/s11606-017-3993-2.
- ²⁵ Susan H. Busch et al, "Cost-effectiveness of emergency department-initiated treatment for opioid dependence." *Addiction*, vol. 112,11 (2017): 2002-2010. doi:10.1111/add.13900.
- ²⁶ Gail D'Onofrio et al., "Emergency Department–Initiated Buprenorphine/Naloxone Treatment for Opioid Dependence Randomized Clinical Trial," *JAMA* 16, no. 313 (2015): 2002-2010, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25919527.
- ²⁷ Susan Busch et al., "Cost Effectiveness of Emergency Department-Initiated Treatment for Opioid Dependence", *Journal of Addiction* 11, no. 112 (2017), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28815789.
- ²⁸ Jesse Hinde et al., "State and Local Policy Levers for Increasing Treatment and Recovery Capacity to Address the Opioid Epidemic: Final Report" (Dec. 21, 2018), https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/state-and-local-policy-levers-increasing-treatment-and-recovery-capacity-address-opioid-epidemic-final-report#innovation.
- ²⁹ Addiction Policy Forum, National Criminal Justice Association, Center for Health & Justice at TASC, and Faces & Voices of Recovery, "Innovation Spotlight: AnchorED Rhode Island," accessed February 8, 2017, http://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/bfe1ed_738334c420ec4258a2d8f10d1b481339.pdf.
- ³⁰ Rhode Island Department of Health, Rhode Island Department of Behavioral Healthcare and Hospitals Developmental Disabilities, "Levels of Care for Rhode Island Emergency Departments and Hospitals for Treating Overdose and Opioid Use Disorder, "assessed September 27, 2019,
- http://health.ri.gov/publications/guides/LevelsOfCareForTreatingOverdoseAndOpioidUseDisorder.pdf.
- ³¹ Suzanne Borys, "Opioid Overdose Recovery Program (OORP) in New Jersey" (PowerPoint presentation at the Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services Quarterly Provider Meeting, Trenton, July 14, 2016); Personal Communication, Donald Hallcom, New Jersey Department of Health, Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services, December 2017.
- ³² Institute of Medicine, "Conflict of Interest in Medical Research, Education and Practice," April 2009.
- ³³ Office of Inspector General, Department of Health and Human Services, "Open Payments Data: Review of Accuracy, Precision, and Consistency in Reporting," August 2018.
- ³⁴ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid, "Speech: Remarks by CMS Administrator Seema Verma at the HIMSS18 Conference," news release, March 6, 2018, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/speech-remarks-cms-administrator-seema-verma-himss18-conference.
- ³⁵ The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Unique Device Identifiers Improve Safety and Quality," (2016), https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2016/07/unique-device-identifiers-improve-safety-and-quality.
- ³⁶ Associated Press, "Medical devices for pain, other conditions have caused more than 80,000 deaths since 2008," Stat News (blog), November 25, 2018, https://www.statnews.com/2018/11/25/medical-devices-pain-other-conditions-more-than-80000-deaths-since-2008/.
- 37 http://medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun17 ch7.pdf?sfvrsn=0; and https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/speeches-and-testimony/2017/05/pew-hospitals-device-manufacturers-urge-support-for-udi-in-claims
- ³⁸ Shaun J Grannis et al., "Evaluating the effect of data standardization and validation on patient matching accuracy," Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association 26, no. 5 (2019): 447–456, https://doi.org/10.1093/jamia/ocy191.



215.575.9050 Phone 215.575.4939 Fax

901 E Street NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 www.pewtrusts.org 202.552.2000 Phone 202.552.2299 Fax

³⁹ Adam Culbertson et al., "The Building Blocks of Interoperability: A Multisite Analysis of Patient Demographic Attributes Available for Matching," Applied Clinical Informatics 8, no. 2 (2017): 322-336, https://doi.org/10.4338/ACI-2016-11-RA-0196.

⁴⁰ Proposed rule No. 9915-P, 84 Fed. Reg. 7610 (March 4, 2019).

⁴¹ The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Wide Variety of Groups Support Standardizing Addresses in Electronic Health Records," (2019), https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2019/08/08/wide-variety-of-groups-support-standardizing-addresses-in-electronic-health-records.

⁴² The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Improving Patient Care Through Safe Health IT," (2017), https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2017/12/improving-patient-care-through-safe-health-it.
⁴³ The Pew Charitable Trusts, "Ways to Improve Electronic Health Record Safety," (2018), https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2018/08/28/ways-to-improve-electronic-health-record-safety

⁴⁴ Raj M. Ratwani et al., "Identifying Electronic Health Record Usability and Safety Challenges in Pediatric Settings," *Health Affairs* 37, no. 11 (2018: 1752-1759, https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0699.

⁴⁵ Ibid.

46 Ibid.

⁴⁷ Dean F. Sittig et al, "Adherence to recommended electronic health record safety practices across eight health care organizations," (April 2018), Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association, https://academic.oup.com/jamia/article/25/7/913/4985886.

⁴⁸ The University of Utah, "University of Utah Health Receives Moore Foundation Award," (2018), https://healthcare.utah.edu/publicaffairs/news/2018/01/moore-award.php.

⁴⁹ The Pew Charitable Trusts, the American Medical Association, & MedStar Health, "Ways to Improve Electronic Health Record Safety," (August 2018), https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/speeches-and-testimony/2018/10/17/pew-calls-for-increased-focus-on-safety-in-electronic-health-record-testing

⁵⁰ Jason Adelman et al., "Evaluating Serial Strategies for Preventing Wrong-Patient Orders in the NICU," (2017), Volume 139/Issue 5, American Academy of Pediatrics Quality Report, http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/139/5/e20162863.